
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

July 19, 2018
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• 07/05/2018 Minutes

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

1. Presentation - Building Better Together: Exploring Updates to Keene’s Downtown Zoning
Districts – A Brief Project Update

2. Presentation - ReVision Energy - 350-400 Marlboro Street Municipal Solar Array

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Confirmation
Library Board of Trustees

2. Nomination
Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Jenna Spear O'Mara - Resignation - Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board

2. Charles Redfern - Resignation - Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board

3. Peg Bruce/Kiwanis Club of Keene - Request to Use City Property - Tree Lighting Event

4. Susan Gilbert - Release of Easement - Stanhope Avenue

5. Kate McNally/Cheshire Coalition for Tobacco Free Communities - Raising the Legal Minimum
Age for the Sale and Possession of all Tobacco and Nicotine Products

6. West Street Hydro, Inc. - Hydropower Project at West Street Dam

7. Tillie's Restaurant - Request to Serve Alcohol - Sidewalk Cafe License

8. Katie Schwerin - Proposal for Permanent Public Art Installation - Airport Property

9. Councilors Hansel, Hooper & Manwaring - Installation of Receptacle for Lead Fishing Tackle
Disposal - Keene Transfer Station

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. Departmental Presentation – Little Known Parks



2. Let it Shine - Use of City Property - 2018 Pumpkin Festival

3. Kevin Dremel – Use of City Property – Keene Music Festival

4. Acceptance of Grant Funds – NH Division of Historical Resources Certified

5. Acceptance of Donation - Maintenance - Maple Avenue/Court Street Roundabout - Parks,
Recreation and Facilities Department

6. Acceptance of Law Enforcement Opioid Abuse Reduction Grant - Police Department

7. Repurchase of 344-346 West Street - Finance Department

8. Councilor Clark - Process for a City Councilor to Request Information from Staff

E. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

1. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS

F. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

G. REPORTS - MORE TIME

H. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

I. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

J. RESOLUTIONS

1. Relating to the Appropriation of Funds for the Fire Department
Resolution R-2018-20

2. Council Policy Relating to the Acceptance and Placement of Public Art
Resolution R-2018-22

3. In Appreciation of Elizabeth A. Uhas Upon Her Retirement
Resolution R-2018-23

4. In Appreciation of Mark J. Beauregard Upon His Retirement
Resolution R-2018-24

5. Relating to the Renaming of the Carpenter Street Field to the Patricia T. Russell Park and
Relating to Use of the City Park Lands
Resolution R-2018-25
Resolution R-2015-30
Resolution R-2018-27

6. Relating to Fiscal Policies - FY 2018-2019
Resolution R-2018-26

7. In Appreciation of Robert S. Thornton Upon His Retirement
Resolution R-2018-28

Non Public Session
Adjournment













City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 2, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Confirmation

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to confirm the nomination.
 
In City Council July 5, 2018.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individuals to serve on the designated Board or Commission.
 
Library Board of Trustees
Jennifer Alexander, slot 1             Term to expire June 30, 2021
re-nomination
 
Don Wilmeth, slot 2                   Term to expire June 30, 2021
re-nomination



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.2.

SUBJECT: Nomination

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individual to serve on the designated board or commission:
 
Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board
Dave Whaley, slot 2                              Term to expire Dec. 31, 2019
70 Dickinson Road

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Background - Whaley







External Communication
Transmittal Form

July 16, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Jenna Spear O'Mara

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Jenna Spear O'Mara - Resignation - Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service on the board.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - O'Mara

BACKGROUND:
Jenna Spear O'Mara is submitting her resignation from the Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board.  She has been
a member since March of 2014.



July 10, 2018 

Dear Honorable Mayor Lane, 

I regret to inform you that I need to resign from the Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board 
as my professional responsibilities are now in conflict with the meeting schedule. I have 
enjoyed the experience and hope to contribute again in the future should my schedule 
allow. 

With Regrets, 

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to accept the 
resignation with regret and 
appreciation for service on the board.


hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

July 16, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Charles Redfern

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.2.

SUBJECT: Charles Redfern - Resignation - Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service on the board.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Redfern

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Redfern is resigning his position on the Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board. He has served as a regular
member on the Board since February of 2016.



July 16, 2018 

To the Honorable Mayor and City Council 

3 Washington Street 

Keene, NH 03431 

Dear Mayor and Council Members, 

I hereby resign my position on the Ashuelot River Park Advisory Board effective 

immediately. I have enjoyed the years that I have been fortunate to serve but due 

to workloads I am unable to continue in this capacity. 

Sincerely, 

fi'-kf_ 
Charles Redfern 

9 Colby Street 

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to accept the 
resignation with regret and appreciation
for service on the board.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Peg Bruce, Kiwanis Club of Keene

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.3.

SUBJECT: Peg Bruce/Kiwanis Club of Keene - Request to Use City Property - Tree Lighting Event

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Bruce

BACKGROUND:
The Kiwanis Club of Keene is requesting permission for the use of City property for their annual Tree Lighting
event on November 23, 2018.



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses 
and Development Committee. 

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Susan L. Gilbert

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.4.

SUBJECT: Susan Gilbert - Release of Easement - Stanhope Avenue

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Gilbert

BACKGROUND:
Susan Gilbert is requesting that the City release its interests in a right-of-way that is located between 54
Stanhope Avenue and her property located at 48 Stanhope Avenue.



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, 
Facilities and Infrastructure
Committee. 

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

June 19, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Kate McNally, Program Manager - Cheshire Coalition for Tobacco Free Communities

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.5.

SUBJECT: Kate McNally/Cheshire Coalition for Tobacco Free Communities - Raising the Legal Minimum
Age for the Sale and Possession of all Tobacco and Nicotine Products

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - McNally

BACKGROUND:
The Cheshire Coalition for Tobacco Free Communities is requesting that the City consider the adoption of an
Ordinance that raises the legal minimum age for the sale and possession of all tobacco and nicotine products
from 18 to 21. 



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, 
Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.  

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk









External Communication
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Ken Stewart - West Street Hydro, Inc.

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.6.

SUBJECT: West Street Hydro, Inc. - Hydropower Project at West Street Dam

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Communication accepted and filed as informational.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Stewart

BACKGROUND:
After considerable study and interaction with City, State and Federal agencies, West Street Hydro, Inc. has
concluded that their planned hydropower facility on the West Street Dam is not feasible and that therefore, they
are giving notice to the City that they are discontinuing their project.



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Communication accepted and filed as informational.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

July 16, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Stephen Bentley and Tabatha Eisner

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.7.

SUBJECT: Tillie's Restaurant - Request to Serve Alcohol - Sidewalk Cafe License

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Tillie's Restaurant

Tillie's Backup Documents

BACKGROUND:
Stephen Bentley and Tabatha Eisner, owners of Tillie's Restaurant, are requesting permission to serve alcohol at
their Sidewalk Café located at 9 Court Street.



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses 
and Development Committee.


hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk















External Communication
Transmittal Form

July 16, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Katie Schwerin

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.8.

SUBJECT: Katie Schwerin - Proposal for Permanent Public Art Installation - Airport Property

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Schwerin

Public Art Proposal

BACKGROUND:
Katie Schwerin is requesting permission for a permanent public art installation to be placed on the Dillant-
Hopkins Airport property.



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services,
Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



 

 

 
Section 4 - Public Art Proposal 
 
1. Name of artist, partners or organizations involved. 
Katie Schwerin - local artist and co-owner of the WS Badger Company 
Danya Landis - Co-Founder, Machina Arts and Board member for Monadnock 
Arts Alive, Council member of the Governor’s Millennial Council 
 
2.  Demonstration of the experience of the artist(s) and/or organization in the 
production of the type of artwork and the provision of documents that demonstrate 
the artist(s) and/or organization is recognized by critics and by his or her peers as 
one who produces works of art. 
 
Katie Schwerin is a local artist recognized for her work at the WS Badger Co. 
Ecology Center workshop series which includes yearly workshops on designing 
and building labyrinths.  She built the labyrinth at the Badger company site.  She is 
currently a student in the MFA-IA program at Goddard College. This project will 
be her cap stone project, if it is approved. She is supported in this application by 
Machina Arts who will be her support and can provide a reference for her work. 
 
3. Identify whether it will be a temporary or permanent display. 
This will be a permanent display. 
 
4. Identify the location. 



 

 

The labyrinth and sculpture walkway will be located at the Keene Airport, on the 
right as you drive into the airport.  Image below shows the proposed area in the 
upper right corner, the indented area in the green.  It is connected to a pathway 
system that starts at the airport parking area (lower left corner) and branches off 

to this location. 
 
5. A description of the public art includes but is not be limited to: size, expected 
amount of space to be required, materials to be used, theme or context. If 
temporary, length of time of the display, drawings, design documents, etc. 
 
Project idea - Labyrinth and Sculpture Pathway: 
The plan is to create a labyrinth using the form of Mt. Monadnock as the design 
feature. This shape will be made with large boulders, approx. 8 feet high at the 
highest point and tapering down to about 3 feet high at the ends. The rest of the 
labyrinth will be made with rocks easily place by hand to designate pathways.   
The Mt. Monadnock labyrinth will be the central figure for a sculpture park with 
the theme of  “climb the mountain”.  The sculptures will be forms that show wind 
(things that move in the wind) and forms that create passive sounds (echo 
chambers or fluted forms that sound when the wind passes through them).  The 
idea is to give the sense impressions of being at the top of the mountain. 
 
6. Are utility hookups needed? 
No. 
 
7. How is the project being funded? 
Funding 



 

 

We will do a kickstarter campaign as our main fundraising effort. 
 
Estimated cost for the project: $12,500 
• Excavation services quote (prep. ground, transport rocks and boulders and place 

boulders): $5,000 
• Three Sculpture pieces (includes materials and installation costs  @ $2,500 

each): $7,500 
• Marketing material and outreach to the community: costs donated by the artist. 
 
8.  Expected general maintenance requirements. 
The airport grounds will maintain the surrounding area.  The location is perfectly 
situated on sandy soil so the walkway will not require maintenance. 
 
9.  If temporary, how will the public art be removed and the space restored? 
Not temporary. 
 
10. Assurance the art does not infringe upon the any copyright and agrees to hold 
the City harmless for any copyright infringement.  
The authorities at the airport have been engaged in the planning if this project and 
are enthusiastic. 
 
11. Comply with all City and State permitting. 
Yes. 
 
12. Is the project technically feasible to produce and display? 
 
Plan for production 
• Work with site work contractor to prepare land, transport boulders, and place 

major boulders.  The contractor will also provide a load of smaller rocks for 
hand placement. 

• Invite the local community for a weekend day to set the smaller stones to 
designate pathways. 

• Put out a call for sculpture artists to give proposals that follow the theme. 
• Work with sculpture artists to design the sculpture park. 
 
13.Will the project be accessible to the public for viewing and enjoying?  
Yes. 
 



 

 

14.Does the project reflect aspects of the City’s history, culture, or Comprehensive 
Master 
Plan? 
The project reflects the important local land feature, Mt. Monadnock.  It also 
creates an easy way to “climb” the mountain by walking the pathway, for those 
unable to climb the actual mountain. 
 
15. Is the project designed for the proposed site and is commensurate in scale with 
its surroundings? 
Yes.  It actually fits perfectly in a natural amphitheater location with easy access to 
the network of paths already there. 
 
16. Is the project durable (where applicable) and reasonable to maintain in terms of 
time and expense? 
Yes. 
 
17. Is the project designed and to be constructed by persons experienced in the 
production of such artwork? 
Yes. 
 
18. Does the project aesthetically enhance the public space or built environment to 
which it relates or otherwise interacts with its surroundings? 
Yes.  It fits in with the walkways system already at the airport that attract people 
who want a simple walk in the woods and field. 
 
19. Does the project contribute to a sense of civic pride? 
Yes.  It honors the landmark that gave our region its name, the Monadnock Region. 
 
20. Does the project create a public safety or security concern? 
No.  The boulders will be very stable, and the sculptures will be built with public 
safety in mind. 
 
 
   



External Communication
Transmittal Form

July 16, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Councilors Hansel, Hooper & Manwaring

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.9.

SUBJECT: Councilors Hansel, Hooper & Manwaring - Installation of Receptacle for Lead Fishing Tackle
Disposal - Keene Transfer Station

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Councilors Hansel, Hooper & Manwaring

BACKGROUND:
Councilors Hansel, Hooper and Manwaring are requesting that a lockbox for disposal of lead fishing tackle be
made available to the public at the Keene Transfer Station for proper disposal of these items, which are
hazardous when ingested by local wildlife.



hfitz-simon
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In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: Departmental Presentation – Little Known Parks

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommends that the
presentation on Little Known Parks be accepted as informational.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Bohannon said staff has been working to improve the Parks & Recreation page on the City website and to
increase awareness of little known parks in Keene. He credited Megan Spaulding (Parks & Recreation), Will
Schoefmann (Planning), and Sarah Miller (IT) for their work to make the Parks & Recreation site better.
 
Mr. Bohannon demonstrated the City website and specifically the Parks & Recreation page, where there are
now four tabs that make it easier for the public to find information. Specifically for this meeting Mr. Bohannon
focused on the parks tab of the webpage. On the parks page, a visitor will see a story board using a web based
GIS program from ESRI. A map shows pins for all City parks; hovering over adjacent photos shows the
corresponding pin on the map, and vice versa.
 
Mr. Bohannon noted that Parks & Recreation cares for 16 City parks and he highlighted some of the lesser
known parks (Shadow Lake, Beaver Brook Falls, Edgewood Park, Beech Hill Park, Robin Hood Park),
demonstrating how one can find them on the website. The new website lists details for each park, based on the
Master Plan, such as: natural areas, water access, trail type, water features, etc.
 
With this feature on the website, residents and visitors can easily find a place to take their families. If you click
on a park, it will automatically take you to Google Maps where the park is pinned and you can easily get
directions. The photo gallery for each park is connected to Google Images, so you know what to expect when
you arrive.
 
Mr. Bohannon continued other tabs on the Parks & Recreation website include community spaces (Railroad
Square and Central Square), sports facilities, and playgrounds. The playground tab is still in progress and will
list all those in the Playful City USA Grant. So, if a family is looking for the nearest playground, this is a great
application; it is also available as a mobile app.
 



This new website will be beneficial for the City and citizens. The next step is to enhance the trails tab. He
credited staff that worked on this and said he is proud of their initiative and believed it to be as good as other
towns in the US in bringing technology to citizens and visitors.
 
Councilor Sutherland said it would be helpful if parking information was listed for each park. Mr. Bohannon
agreed and will work on adding that information. Mr. Bohannon added that for parks like Wheelock, which
require reservations for things like horseshoes, there is a direct link to that online request form from the park
page.
 
Councilor Sutherland made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Filiault.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommends that the
presentation on Little Known Parks be accepted as informational.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Let it Shine - Use of City Property - 2018 Pumpkin Festival

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted with one opposed to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that a license be granted to
Let It Shine, Inc. to use Downtown City rights-of-way on Sunday, October 28, 2018 to hold a “Keene
Pumpkin Festival, In the HeART of downtown Keene, NH” subject to the following provisions:

This license is granted based upon the event scope presented to City staff during protocol meetings held
to date, changes or additions to the license may require that an amended license be issued by the City
Council and no changes to this license or the associated protocol documents will be accepted after
September 1, 2018;
The Petitioner agrees there will be no food vendor set-ups at the event with the exception of any currently
licensed Sidewalk Cafes which will be able to operate within the parameters of their existing license
barring any public safety concerns;
The Petitioner agrees to limit the number of pumpkins to 5,000;
The Petitioner agrees to absorb the cost of any City services over and above the amount of City funding
allocated in the FY 19 Community Events Budget, and agrees to remit said payment within 30-days of the
date of invoicing; 
The furnishing of a certificate of liability insurance in the amount of $1,000,000 naming the City of Keene
as an additional insured; 
The signing of a standard revocable license and indemnification agreement and associated protocol
documents; 
That the agreed upon footprint and layout for the event shall encumber Central Square, including the
traveled portion of the road requiring the following road closures: Central Square, West Street from
Federal Street to Central Square, Roxbury Street from Roxbury Plaza to Central Square, Washington
Street from Vernon Street to Central Square, and Court Street from Winter Street to Central Square;
That the Petitioner is permitted to place 10 porta-potties in City parking spaces located at the base of
Washington Street from Friday, October 26, 2018 to Monday October 29, 2018, which will be chained
together and affixed to ensure they are not vandalized while unattended overnight;
That the actual event will be held from 1:00 PM to 7:00 PM with the times for set up and clean up to be
established with City staff; 
That the Petitioner cooperates with the decision of the City Council to endorse the intent of the City
Emergency Services to review all applications for other activities requested to occur on October 28, 2018
to determine if a public safety concern exists.  If a public safety concern is found to exist, said license



will not be granted.  This would apply to the following activities: hawkers and peddlers on private
property, itinerant vendors on private property, outdoor periodic events on private property, walk-a-
thons, parades, bike and foot races on public property, general uses of public property, and sidewalk
obstructions and sidewalk café licenses on public property;
That free parking be granted under the provisions of the free parking policy for City parking spaces on
Washington Street needed for storage of equipment from Friday, October 26, 2018 to Monday October
29, 2018, and spaces within the event footprint on the day of the event; and
That the Petitioner complies with any other recommendations of City staff.

BACKGROUND:
Elizabeth Dragon, City Manager clarified the requests for an additional 1,000 pumpkins and five food vendors
are being removed per the letter received from Let it Shine.
 
Chair Richards asked for Committee questions or comments.
 
Councilor Jones noted the issues he had raised in the past and made the following comments.  Regarding Let it
Shine being in arrears with monies owed he stands corrected.  Let it Shine did give the City $5,500.00.
Councilor Jones offered his apologies.  He also brought up the College paid $60,000 which was in arrears.  At
that time we had a different College President; at this time we have no recommendation from the current
College President.  Branding was the last issue Councilor Jones raised noting it has bothered him for the past
three years; this had not been addressed.  Today he did some emailing with Let it Shine and they provided him
seven points depicting how they want to improve their brand.  Councilor Jones thanked Mr. Zinn and added
this shows we are communicating.
 
Councilor Sapeta thanked Mr. Zinn for coming back and continuing the discussions to remove the additional
requests.  He continued if the goal is to return to the 30,000 pumpkins that were at the prior iteration of the
event, then there does need to be more discussion about that.  This is a community event and it needs to be
driven by the community as well as the organization.  In the future quality versus quantity would be a good
discussion.  Councilor Sapeta commended Let it Shine for engaging the children of SAU 20 last year and
hopes they can follow through with the additional possibility of raising money and awareness for the needy
children in the City.  Lastly, Councilor Sapeta would like everyone to think about the process- he would like to
see discussions take place prior to the applicants coming before this Committee.  He suggested engaging the
College City Commission and the newly created position that organizes community events.
 
Councilor Rice commented her concerns had been addressed.  She thanked Let it Shine for being flexible and
responsive.
 
Tim Zinn, of 43 Grove Street commented it is all good feedback and that it is exciting to have good
communication.  He continued the Let it Shine Board did meet and discussed what was best for the
community and the festival.  We will keep talking and figure out a path to find our happy spot.  He confirmed
Let it Shine is going back to the 2017 Festival proposal.  Mr. Zinn added he hopes this removes any
apprehension about the festival.
 

 Chair Richards asked for public questions or comments.
           
There being no further questions or comments from the Committee or public, Chair Richards asked for a
motion.
 

Councilor Hansel made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jones.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that a license be granted to
Let It Shine, Inc. to use Downtown City rights-of-way on Sunday, October 28, 2018 to hold a “Keene



Pumpkin Festival, In the HeART of downtown Keene, NH” subject to the following provisions:
This license is granted based upon the event scope presented to City staff during protocol meetings held
to date, changes or additions to the license may require that an amended license be issued by the City
Council and no changes to this license or the associated protocol documents will be accepted after
September 1, 2018;
The Petitioner agrees there will be no food vendor set-ups at the event with the exception of any currently
licensed Sidewalk Cafes which will be able to operate within the parameters of their existing license
barring any public safety concerns;
The Petitioner agrees to limit the number of pumpkins to 5,000;
The Petitioner agrees to absorb the cost of any City services over and above the amount of City funding
allocated in the FY 19 Community Events Budget, and agrees to remit said payment within 30-days of the
date of invoicing; 
The furnishing of a certificate of liability insurance in the amount of $1,000,000 naming the City of Keene
as an additional insured; 
The signing of a standard revocable license and indemnification agreement and associated protocol
documents; 
That the agreed upon footprint and layout for the event shall encumber Central Square, including the
traveled portion of the road requiring the following road closures: Central Square, West Street from
Federal Street to Central Square, Roxbury Street from Roxbury Plaza to Central Square, Washington
Street from Vernon Street to Central Square, and Court Street from Winter Street to Central Square;
That the Petitioner is permitted to place 10 porta-potties in City parking spaces located at the base of
Washington Street from Friday, October 26, 2018 to Monday October 29, 2018, which will be chained
together and affixed to ensure they are not vandalized while unattended overnight;
That the actual event will be held from 1:00 PM to 7:00 PM with the times for set up and clean up to be
established with City staff; 
That the Petitioner cooperates with the decision of the City Council to endorse the intent of the City
Emergency Services to review all applications for other activities requested to occur on October 28, 2018
to determine if a public safety concern exists.  If a public safety concern is found to exist, said license
will not be granted.  This would apply to the following activities: hawkers and peddlers on private
property, itinerant vendors on private property, outdoor periodic events on private property, walk-a-
thons, parades, bike and foot races on public property, general uses of public property, and sidewalk
obstructions and sidewalk café licenses on public property;
That free parking be granted under the provisions of the free parking policy for City parking spaces on
Washington Street needed for storage of equipment from Friday, October 26, 2018 to Monday October
29, 2018, and spaces within the event footprint on the day of the event; and
That the Petitioner complies with any other recommendations of City staff.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: Kevin Dremel – Use of City Property – Keene Music Festival

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that The Keene Music
Festival be granted a street fair license to use downtown City rights-of-way for purposes of conducting
merchant sidewalk sales, as well as use of downtown City property on Central Square, Railroad Square, and
designated parking spaces on Main Street to conduct the Keene Music Festival on Saturday, September 1,
2018 from 9:00 AM to 10:30 PM.  In addition, the applicant is permitted to close off a portion of Railroad
Street, from Main Street to the westerly entrance of the Wells Street Parking Garage, and a portion of Church
Street from Main Street to the entrance of the Vision Financial parking lot.  The applicant is further permitted to
host a block party from 10:00 AM to 8:00 PM, which will include the closure of two lanes of traffic on Main
Street on the northbound side from Eagle Court to Cypress Street. This permission is granted subject to the
customary licensing requirements of the City Council, submittal of a signed letter of permission from City Tire
for use of their property, and compliance with any recommendations of City staff.  In addition, the petitioner is
granted use of the requested parking spaces free of charge under the provisions of the Free Parking Policy. 
The Petitioner agrees to absorb the cost of any City services over and above the amount of City funding
allocated in the FY 19 Community Events Budget.

BACKGROUND:
Kevin Dremel, of 257 Beaver Street noted this is the Music Festival’s 18th year.  He commented on the change
of incorporating a block party into the day as an experiment to see how it works.  Mr. Dremel said he spoke
with Roger Weinreich who organized the previous block party and the same protocols will be used for the
Music Festival.  

Mark Howard, Fire Chief reported there were a couple of protocol meetings.  He also verified the scope has
changed from that budgeted for in Community Events.  Chief Howard also noted all music venues except for
Central Square will stop at 8 PM to coincide with the end time of the block party.  There will be one additional
protocol meeting to tie-up lose ends, but staff is ready to move forward with an affirmative recommendation on
the issuance of a license.

Councilor Hansel clarified everything except Central Square will shut down at 8 PM and then the City will bring
in a loader to remove the barriers.  He also asked if any other streets would be closed down during this time. 
Chief Howard confirmed there will be a truck across the south lane of Gilbo Avenue for a short time while the



barriers are picked up.  He likens the delay as being no different than an emergency situation there; perhaps a
half hour of the street being blocked.  He noted comments made after the block party that this could have gone
better.

Councilor Jones noted the Committee’s awareness of the block party portion.  He continued we just heard you
are expanding and asked Mr. Dremel if he understands the last sentence of the approval relative to payment for
city services that go beyond the allocation in the Community Event funding budget.  Mr. Dremel confirmed he
is aware of the financial responsibility.

Councilor Sapeta asked if the block party and Music Festival are run by the same organization.  Mr. Dremel
replied they are under the auspices of Keene Music Festival and we are working with Roger Weinreich to handle
the details of the block party component.

Councilor Rice asked if the non-profits would have booths and activities.  Mr. Dremel responded they might
have booths or popup tents.  Attorney Mullins asked if the block party was also included under the insurance
policy issued to the City.  Mr. Dremel replied in the affirmative.  Councilor Rice asked Staff if there was any
other feedback from the previous block party.  The City Manager said she heard positive feedback about the
City involvement.  The other piece she heard about was the cost to hold the event.

Councilor Jones made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel.

On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that The Keene Music
Festival be granted a street fair license to use downtown City rights-of-way for purposes of conducting
merchant sidewalk sales, as well as use of downtown City property on Central Square, Railroad Square, and
designated parking spaces on Main Street to conduct the Keene Music Festival on Saturday, September 1,
2018 from 9:00 AM to 10:30 PM.  In addition, the applicant is permitted to close off a portion of Railroad
Street, from Main Street to the westerly entrance of the Wells Street Parking Garage, and a portion of Church
Street from Main Street to the entrance of the Vision Financial parking lot.  The applicant is further permitted to
host a block party from 10:00 AM to 8:00 PM, which will include the closure of two lanes of traffic on Main
Street on the northbound side from Eagle Court to Cypress Street. This permission is granted subject to the
customary licensing requirements of the City Council, submittal of a signed letter of permission from City Tire
for use of their property, and compliance with any recommendations of City staff.  In addition, the petitioner is
granted use of the requested parking spaces free of charge under the provisions of the Free Parking Policy. 
The Petitioner agrees to absorb the cost of any City services over and above the amount of City funding
allocated in the FY 19 Community Events Budget.

Councilor Sapeta asked about the level of coordination with Keene State College.  Mr. Dremel replied we tend
to do a little advertising there but not a lot.  The students become aware by word of mouth.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Grant Funds – NH Division of Historical Resources Certified

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a $2,950 grant award from the NH Division of
Historical Resources Certified Local Government Grant Program for the Heritage Commission’s 2018 and
2019 Workshop Series.

BACKGROUND:
Senior Planner Tara Kessler stated she was before the Committee regarding a grant in the amount of $2,950
from the NH Division of Historical Resources Certified Local Government Grant Program for the Heritage
Commission’s 2018 and 2019 Workshop Series. She noted as has been done in the past, this entity will be
conducting three workshops starting in the fall focusing on Keene’s agricultural heritage and will be conducting
these workshops in partnership with local organizations.
 
This grant provides for 60% of the project funding and a 40% match of in-kind donations of their time.
 
Chair Greenwald noted in the background notes it is indicated that $1,967 is from the Heritage Commission and
asked whether this was the service and staff time or whether this was cash. Ms. Kessler stated $1,967 is in-kind
match and hence it is volunteer time.
 
Councilor Chadbourne asked whether the Heritage Commission has reached out to the Agriculture Commission.
Ms. Kessler stated the Agriculture Commission is being looked at as a partner as well as the Monadnock Farm to
Community Coalition, the Historical Society of Cheshire County, Stonewall Farm, the Food Coop and the
Farmer’s Market.
 
Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a $2,950 grant award from the NH Division of
Historical Resources Certified Local Government Grant Program for the Heritage Commission’s 2018 and
2019 Workshop Series.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation - Maintenance - Maple Avenue/Court Street Roundabout - Parks,
Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to accept a donation of landscaping and maintenance of the Maple Avenue and Court
Street roundabout by the Savings Bank of Walpole.

BACKGROUND:
Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director Andrew Bohannon stated this donation  is for services in the form of
landscaping from the Savings Bank of Walpole to maintain the roundabout on upper Court Street which
connects Old Walpole Road and Route 12A.
 
Councilor Jacobs asked whether any kind of public safety component will be put in place for this project by the
city. Mr. Bohannon stated he drives by this location quite a few times a day and will be watching the quality of
work and added they do hire a landscape architect to do the work and the plan has been reviewed and approved
by Public Works.
 
Chair Greenwald encouraged the bank to get their employees to participate in this work.
 
Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Clarke.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to accept a donation of landscaping and maintenance of the Maple Avenue and Court
Street roundabout by the Savings Bank of Walpole.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.6.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Law Enforcement Opioid Abuse Reduction Grant - Police Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the NH Department of Safety 2018/2019 Law Enforcement
Opioid Abuse Reduction Grant in the amount of $30,000.

BACKGROUND:
Police Captain Todd Lawrence stated this is the third year the department has applied for this grant through the
Department of Safety. The goal of the grant is to reduce opioid use and sale and thus reducing opioid
overdoses as well as serious crimes associated with drug use. Captain Lawrence stated the Police Department
so far has been given $30,000 in grant funding which will be utilized for overtime funding.
 
Councilor Jacobs asked whether this grant has helped in this area. Captain Lawrence stated in 2017 the
department had 104 investigations resulting in 86 arrests and so far in 2018 there have been 71 investigations
resulting in 50 arrests and taking away 265 grams of heroin and fentanyl off the streets and 106 grams of crack
cocaine.
 
Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Chadbourne.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the NH Department of Safety 2018/2019 Law Enforcement
Opioid Abuse Reduction Grant in the amount of $30,000.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.7.

SUBJECT: Repurchase of 344-346 West Street - Finance Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to convey 344-346 West Street to the former owner upon payment per RSA 80:90 and with the condition the
former owner continues to comply with City Code Chapter 18, Article III, Division 2, Property Standards;
section 18-241, Division 3, Housing Standards, sections 18-250 through 18-264: and with the prohibition on
maintaining a nuisance under RSA 318-B: 16.

BACKGROUND:
Revenue Collector Mary Alther stated on May 8 the city deeded 344-346 West Street to the city and the owner
was given the opportunity to repurchase the property. The owner would like to pay all back taxes, interest and
costs by July 6, 2018. Staff is recommending the re-conveyance of this property back to the former owner
subject to the conditions outlined in the motion.
 
Chair Greenwald asked the City Attorney what happens if the owner pays the back taxes but does not keep to
the Housing and Behavior Standards. Attorney Mullins stated the deed has a reverter clause and if there was an
investigation conducted by the city which shows the property owner has not kept up to the standards the
property can be taken back by the city. The Chairman asked whether there could be an issue with gaining entry
to the property to conduct such investigation. Attorney Mullins stated the city would have a fairly good idea of
the condition of the property based on the view from the street but stated no language can be included regarding
access in the deed.
 
Councilor Powers asked whether the amount the owner is paying would include all taxes to date. Ms. Alther
answered in the affirmative and the cleanup costs are also included in the amount. The Chairman asked for the
amount the owner will be responsible for; $63,652.05.
       
Councilor Chadbourne made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to convey 344-346 West Street to the former owner upon payment per RSA 80:90 and with the condition the
former owner continues to comply with City Code Chapter 18, Article III, Division 2, Property Standards;
section 18-241, Division 3, Housing Standards, sections 18-250 through 18-264: and with the prohibition on



maintaining a nuisance under RSA 318-B: 16.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.8.

SUBJECT: Councilor Clark - Process for a City Councilor to Request Information from Staff

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Report filed as informational.  Voted with five opposed to hold a workshop on the right-to-know law and the
process for a City Councilor to request Information from Staff.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends accepting the communication
from Councilor Clark as informational.

BACKGROUND:
Councilor Clark began by saying in an effort to be transparent he wanted it noted he has filed a motion with the
Public Utilities Commission regarding Liberty Utilities’ intention to build a frack gas pipe line under the
Ashuelot River to convert Keene’s propane system to frack gas. He stated this letter originates from his request
to staff regarding Liberty Utilities Petition to construct this pipe line. He indicated during his PUC filing, he
learned the city would be requested to approve two easements. He noted the manner in which this project has
been explained to him is not true and is contradictory to Liberty’s own PUC filings.
 
Attorney Mullins cautioned the Committee that there has been no public notice of any discussion relative to
Liberty Utilities and they are not present today.  It would be appropriate for this entity to be present should the
Committee wish to discuss them further.
 
Councilor Clark stated his inquiry was about what the process was going to be about how the Liberty Utilities
matter was going to move forward and the city’s opinion regarding this matter. He added he felt it was
necessary that the Council have ample time to review this item, and hence he asked staff for certain
communications to share with fellow Councilors. He also noted when a Councilor requests information, the rest
of the Council is copied on such response but he was advised a legal determination needed to be made before
any information was provided to him relative to his request.  When he questioned why he was refused he was
told a Right to Know request needed to be filed because the item was not on the Council agenda and staff
would need to reach out to multiple departments to obtain this information.
 
Councilor Clark stated as a result he was challenging this policy as he did not feel a City Councilor needed to a
file a Right to Know request to obtain public information. He added he was advised that information is open to
Councilors only if an item is on the agenda. However Councilor Clark feels that councilors should have a longer
period of discovery especially when it is acknowledged by everyone this item will be before the Council soon.
He felt this policy discourages Councilors from doing their job. In addition to being the healthiest community he



felt this community should also be open and transparent.
 
City Manager Elizabeth Dragon addressed the Committee and reviewed the questions in the letter submitted by
the Councilor:

What is the proper procedure for a city councilor to request information from city
staff?
 
She stated questions like this would come to her office and she would distribute the letter.  She added that she
had no problem with Councilors requesting information from staff, even though she would like to be copied on
such requests so she can be sure the response is happening and the information provided is accurate.
 
Under what circumstances is city staff justified to require a city councilor to file a right to know request for
public information concerning a matter coming before the council, and when has this happened in the past?
 
Ms. Dragon stated there is no circumstance where this has happened in the past. However, the tricky part is
when an item being requested is not part of an agenda or will never be part of an agenda or if a councilor has an
interest in that item or if a response requires a search be done on digital files which then becomes a Right to
Know request. Ms. Dragon noted this particular request was turned around fast, but there is a fee attached to it. 
In this case it was a dollar.
 
She noted when she consulted with the City Attorney and City Clerk it was to determine precedence and both
of those individuals advised this would be a Right to Know request.  The Manager stated there has been such a
request made in the past; one did not follow through and the other paid the fee for the information. Ms. Dragon
stated there is some reasonableness applied to such a request and she often likes to err on the side as being as
open as possible but at the same time looks at things which might be of a personal nature. She felt the
information requested was provided in a timely fashion even though it was referred to as a Right to Know
request.
 
Chair Greenwald stated he recalls with Ms. Dragon’s predecessors, such requests would have always gone
through the Manager’s Office. Councilor Clark clarified his request did go through the Manager’s Office. The
Chairman asked for the City Attorney’s input on this item. Attorney Mullins stated there was no intention of
trying to withhold information – he noted when a Councilor is acting as one member of the City Council you are
not acting as the Council. He added non-public sessions and such happen within the context of the Council and
it cannot happen within the context of individual members of the Council. He stated under 91-A he would not
be able to disclose information that is not otherwise disclosable under 91-A. However, the entire Council could
vote to obtain this information. Attorney Mullins stated staff tries to always be responsive to Councilors.
 
Councilor Clark stated he was not questioning the action of staff but the policy itself. He stressed he was not
requesting correspondence that happened between city staff but correspondence that happened between PUC
and the City. He added this is going to be a very complicated issue and the Council needs to fully understand an
issue without having to accept what is out there. He felt if he requested this information the entire Council would
be given access to it.
 
Councilor Jacobs stated he always tries to go through the Manager’s Office with such requests. He stated he
was confused about the Right to Know issue especially if a communication with one V
Councilor extends to the entire Council.
 
Ms. Dragon stated in an effort to have more information on this topic she reached out to other municipalities to
see if anyone has a particular policy but no-one has a written policy. When such a request has been made
elsewhere, the individual goes through the Right to Know request process and this is because when a request as
such is made it has been for personal reasons.



 
Ms. Dragon referred to language from Councilor Clark’s email as follows:

Elizabeth, I would like to have copies of communication including emails to and from city employees and
Liberty and their contractors concerning this issue.
 
Ms. Dragon stated this was a very broad request which required a computer search through the IT Department
which was pursued. The question is whether a fee is charged for this request through the Right to Know
process or is the information provided to the individual as a Councilor.
 
Chair Greenwald asked how the Committee should proceed with this item. Ms. Dragon stated because this is
not something that happens often, creating a policy will create more harm than good because staff tries to be
more helpful than not,  It would be difficult to address every single scenario.
 
Councilor Clark felt this type of situation sometimes becomes a road block for Councilors and felt discussing
the policy would be prudent, keeping in mind future issues that could arise. The Councilor used the Production
Avenue closure as an example and felt if more councilors were notified the result might have been different.
 
Councilor Chadbourne felt it would be necessary to see if Council wants to create such a policy.
 
Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Chair Greenwald for the purpose of
discussion.
 
That the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the establishment of a policy for City
Council information requests.
 
Chair Greenwald asked for the Attorney’s input. Attorney Mullins stated part of his training is to get to the core
of an issue and sometimes that could be uncomfortable. He stated ten years ago he was hired to advise the
Council. He stated what the Council is being asked to do by a City Councilor is to provide that Councilor an
opportunity through a policy to circumvent a statute that is in place that provides the opportunity of the public 
to get information without being before the Council and the Council knowing  about it.  The Attorney stated he
has concerns about this as no-one will know the real intent of this request. He stated it is difficult to write a
policy outside of 91-A which provides one Councilor greater rights than the public.
 
Councilor Chadbourne felt this means what is being requested could be perceived as an abuse of power which
could reflect badly on the entire Council.
 
Councilor Jacobs stated he would be voting against this policy and felt the information is available and all the
Councilor has to do was to bring the item before the Council.
 
Councilor Clark stated he is not asking for the information just to be provided to him but what he asked for is
through his request is that the information be sent to the entire Council. The Councilor took offense to the term
“abuse of power”. Councilor Chadbourne stated she had stated it could be interpreted as such and also in the
email the Manager read she did not hear the Councilor asking for this information to be shared with the entire
Council.
 
Councilor Clark referred to the meeting between the charter employees and the Mayor where it was very clear
the information was to be sent to the entire Council. Councilor Powers noted not all information between a
Councilor and staff goes before the entire Council and he hoped that was not the case and referred to an
example with a street light issue he had inquired about.
 
Councilor Clark withdrew his motion, and the Chairman withdrew his second.



 
Chair Greenwald made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends accepting the communication
from Councilor Clark as informational.



City of Keene, N.H.
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July 17, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mark Howard, Fire Chief

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: J.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to the Appropriation of Funds for the Fire Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Report filed into the record. Resolution R-2018-20 referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel
Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
That the Finance Organization and Personnel Committee recommend to the full City Council the adoption of
Resolution R-2018-20 relating to the appropriation of $56,174 for FY17/18 personnel costs associated with the
operations of the City of Keene Fire Department and that the sum of $56,174 be added as increased revenue
from the ambulance services revenue.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-20

BACKGROUND:
Fire Department personnel costs (61000 cost centers) are projected to run over budget by an estimated $56,174
for the FY17/18 Budget. These personnel cost expenditures were associated with covering shift vacancies to
maintain staffing levels due to personnel being out on earned leave, compensatory time, and injury leave. This
has been monitored by the Fire Department Command staff and other City Staff since January to limit the
impact as much as possible. The department has worked to try to off-set some of that impact by not expending
the entire operational side (62000 cost centers) of the FY18 budget.
 
There are several factors that have led to this shortfall.  They include but are not limited to: personnel out on
long term medical leave for both work and non-work-related conditions, being at full staff for a majority of the
fiscal year, and level funded overtime accounts to cover various types of earned leave time, and operational
callback.
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July 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: J.2.

SUBJECT: Council Policy Relating to the Acceptance and Placement of Public Art

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Report filed into the record. Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2018-22: a Council Policy
Relating to the Acceptance and Placement of Public Art.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommends the adoption of
Resolution R-2018-22 Related to the Acceptance and Placement of Public Art.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-22

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Bohannon said this resolution went to Council and welcomed questions and concerns from the Committee.
Councilor Carl Jacobs said he continues his support and hopes the Committee votes to support the resolution
and that Council will do the same.
 
Councilor Lamoureux asked if there were any changes to the resolution based on talks with Primex. Mr.
Bohannon replied no.
 
Chair Manwaring recognized Councilor Philip Jones who asked if there is a provision if someone were
offended by the art. Mr. Bohannon said the resolution leaves it to staff to guide a petitioner to the process
outlining guidelines, and then the petition would go to Council. In the future he hopes there will be an ordinance
to define the process or a commission to guide the process; he said art is in the eye of the beholder and the City
does not want to be in the position of judging art. Council has used good judgement in the past to see art as art.
Mr. Bohannon said the resolution outlines the process for having art. Councilor Jacobs said a commission
would be valuable but is not needed to pass this resolution or for the City to accept art. The City Manager said
an ordinance is the next step and if the Council wants an arts commission, she thinks it makes sense. Ultimately
though, it is up to Council if the City accepts temporary or permanent art.
 
Councilor Jones said he is in favor of the resolution but forewarns the controversy issue; he said Councilors
will be the first to get phone calls if someone has a problem. He said it sounds like the City is doing this the
right way.



 
Councilor Filiault made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Lamoureux.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommends the adoption of
Resolution R-2018-22 Related to the Acceptance and Placement of Public Art.



CITY OF KEENE 
R-2018-22 

In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and ..... Eigl.J.~~~.:n ................................................................................................... . 

A RESOLUTION .G9.VNG.'1.l9.P.GY.: .. ~~Ailli9. . .T.Q .. T.~ .. Ag.~~f!A~~-~--1.~P .. ~~~-9?.~~~.!..g_~ ....................... . 
PUBLIC ART 

Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

PASSED 

WHEREAS: Public Art plays an important role in increasing the understanding and 
enjoyment of art by the community. Art is more accessible and visible to people when 
displayed in public areas. A key feature of Public Art is the importance of integrating art 
into the fabric of the community in order to enrich and enhance the physical 
attractiveness of the community. Public Art transforms spaces and provides a valuable 
contribution to the appreciation of the community and the quality of public places; and 

WHEREAS: The City of Keene desires to participate in the promotion and display of 
Public Art to contribute to the unique identity of the City; enhance the City's economic 
and cultural vitality; and to encourage Public Art that is accessible to the public visually 
and physically. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED: Public Art may be located on public property 
in areas that are frequently visited, viewed, or accessed by the public. Locations may 
include public right-of-ways, intersections, City parks, City-owned property, and City­
owned buildings, and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: Artists and/or organizations wanting to create, provide, 
or develop Public Art shall submit a proposal to the Keene City Council that provides 
sufficient information for consideration of each proposal. When the City Council is 
considering Public Art, temporary or permanent, to be installed on, or in, property under 
City ownership or control it may consider: 

• Whether the Public Art reflect aspects of the City's history, unique environment, 
cultural identity, or community at-large; 

• Whether the Public Art aesthetically enhances public spaces or environments to 
which it relates or interacts; 

• Whether the Public Art is commensurate in scale with its surroundings; 
• Whether the Public Art is technically feasible to produce and to display; 
• Whether the Public Art is unique and original and not mass produced or 

standardized; 
• Whether the Public Art is durable, constructed of materials that will survive in the 

environment in which it will be placed, and reasonable to maintain in terms of 
time and expense; 

• Whether the artist(s) and/or organization(s) submitting a proposal for Public Art 
can demonstrate that the artist(s) and/or organization(s) is (are) recognized by 
critics and peers as one who produces works of art; 



• Whether the Public Art is in a location that allows for necessary maintenance; 
• Whether the Public Art is designed to be reasonably protected from 

environmental degradation, damage, vandalism, or theft; 
• Whether the Public Art is affixed to a structure or building and whether the 

structure or building is expected to remain in good condition for twenty (20) 
years; 

• Whether the Public Art creates a public safety, health, or security concern. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: 

• Temporary Public Art is intended to not be owned by the City, to remain in the 
care, control, and ownership of the artist(s) and/or organization(s), to be easily 
installed and removed, to be displayed for a specific period of time or on loan for 
an undetermined period of time, and as specified in a Memorandum of 
Understanding between the artist(s) and/or organization(s) and the City Council 
prior to display. 

• Permanent Public Art is intended to be owned by the City, is attached to a 
structure or property owned by the City, is of a size or type of construction that it 
cannot be easily removed, and which the artist(s) and/or organization(s) agree to 
relinquish and transfer all rights of ownership and control to the City of Keene. 

• Public Art proposals will be in writing and shall include the following minimum 
information. 

o A description of the proposed Public Art, including but not limited to, the 
name of artist(s) and/or organization(s) involved, description of the 
experience of the artist(s) and/or organization(s) in the production of the 
type of artwork, and information establishing that the artist(s) and/or 
organization(s) is recognized by critics and peers as one who produces 
works of art. 

o Whether the Public Art will be temporary and on loan to the City, or 
permanent and owned by the City. 

o Identification of the location of the Public Art. 
o A description of the Public Art that includes a proposed design which is 

commensurate in scale with the intended location, the size to scale, the 
dimensions of the physical space required, the materials to be used, the 
intended theme or context, and if temporary, the length of time of the 
display, and how the Public Art will be accessible to the public for 
viewing and enjoying. 

o Whether utility hookups are required. 
o How the Public Art is funded. 
o The anticipated maintenance requirements of the Public Art, including 

recurring expenses. 
o If temporary, identify how the Public Art will be removed and how the 

space will be restored to its previous condition. 



o How the Public Art will aesthetically enhance public spaces or 
environments to which it relates or interacts. 

o Provide appropriate certification that the Public Art does not infringe upon 
any copyright or trademark. 

o Provide documentation as required by the City with respect to construction 
or installation of the Public Art. 

• The artist(s) and/or organization(s) proposing Public Art shall provide appropriate 
insurance certificates and indemnification to the City during 
construction/installation, and/or during display, as determined by the City 
Council, through a license for temporary Public Art or in the construction 
documents for Permanent Public Art. 

• If the Public Art is not owned by the City, the artist(s) and/or organization(s) 
proposing the Public Art will be responsible for the expenses of monitoring, 
operation, maintenance, repair, and removal. 

• The City shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to determine when or if it is 
necessary that Public Art be removed from public display. 

• The City Council, in its sole discretion, shall determine whether Public Art is 
accepted for ownership by the City. 

• The City Manager is authorized to develop and administer rules and procedures to 
determine whether a proposal for Public Art is acceptable and complete for 
submission to the City Council for consideration; for the management, 
monitoring, installation, maintenance, repair, operation, and removal of Public 
Art, and to prepare appropriate and necessary documents for the transfer of the 
ownership of permanent Public Art to the City; and to adopt City Ordinances as 
may be necessary and appropriate. 

• The City will establish an expendable trust for expenses associated with 
commissioning, installation, monitoring, maintenance, repair, operation, and 
removal of Public Art. 

• For any Public Art intended to be owned by the City, the donor shall contribute to 
the City a sum equal to one percent (1 %) of the construction cost of the Public 
Art, to be deposited into the expendable trust and used by the City for the 
monitoring, operation, maintenance, repair, upkeep, relocation, removal, or other 
requirements related to the Public Art. 

In City Council July 5,,,,,2~ 8. 
Re1.:~e MCmidpal Services, 

Fa'\'.ja~ ommittee. 

City Clerk 
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Beth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: J.3.

SUBJECT: In Appreciation of Elizabeth A. Uhas Upon Her Retirement

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Report filed into the record. Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2018-23 In Appreciation of
Elizabeth A. Uhas Upon Her Retirement.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2018-23 be adopted by the City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-23

BACKGROUND:
Ms. Uhas retires from the Police Department July 27, 2018, with 20 years of service.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Beth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: J.4.

SUBJECT: In Appreciation of Mark J. Beauregard Upon His Retirement

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Report filed into the record. Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2018-23 In Appreciation of
Mark J. Beauregard Upon His Retirement.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2018-24 be adopted by the City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-24

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Beauregard retires from the Public Works Department July 31, 2018, with over 14 years of service.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: J.5.

SUBJECT: Relating to the Renaming of the Carpenter Street Field to the Patricia T. Russell Park and
Relating to Use of the City Park Lands

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Report filed into the record. The Mayor referred Resolutions R-2015-30 and R-2018-27 both Relating to the
Use of City Parklands back to Committee for further discussion.  Voted unanimously for the adoption of
Resolution R-2018-25 Relating to the Renaming of the Carpenter Street Field to the Patricia T. Russell Park.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommends the adoption of
Resolution R-2018-25 Relating to Renaming of the Carpenter Street Field to the Patricia T. Russell Park.
 
On a vote of 4-1, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure committee recommends the rescission of
Resolution R-2015-30 and the adoption of Resolution R-2018-27 Relating to the Use of City Parklands.
Councilor Sutherland was opposed.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-25

Resolution R-2015-30

Resolution R-2018-27

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Bohannon said Council voted unanimously to change the name of Carpenter Street Field in December 2017
to the Patricia T. Russell Park. This resolution formally adopts that process. On July 23, the City will dedicate
the park in Ms. Russell’s honor at 11:30 AM; information about future park plans (CIP 2021) will be on display
at the ceremony.
 
Mr. Bohannon read the resolution which highlighted Ms. Russell’s contributions to the City of Keene and the
State of NH. He noted that she served six terms of the New Hampshire House of Representatives, and ten
years as a Commissioner of the New Hampshire State Liquor Commission. She also served as Ward Two City
Councilor from 1990 to 1995, during which the Black Brook Industrial Park and the Library Renovation and
Expansion Projects were initiated. In addition, Ms. Russell was the first female Mayor of the City of Keene
from 1996 to 1999.
Mr. Bohannon went on to say that Resolution R-2015-30 includes City park names and needs to reflect the



renaming of Carpenter Field. Therefore, Resolution-2015-30 will be rescinded and Resolution R-2018-27 will
be adopted to reflect the updated park name.
 
Chair Manwaring asked why parks like Stearns Hill are not included in the resolution. Mr. Bohannon replied
because this resolution is only for parks that can be reserved for camps or athletic leagues. There will be an
ordinance in August for all other parks.
 
Councilor Sutherland asked if Parks & Recreation manages reservations of fields at the high school. Mr.
Bohannon replied no, the high school manages their own fields; the City has reserved their field for a
tournament, but that is the only time Parks & Recreation works with the school district to get that field.
 
Councilor Sutherland said he was interested in amending Resolution R-2018-27 to strike the last sentence,
which reads, “In addition to such charges, fee based instructional recreational uses shall pay the City of Keene
20% of collected registrations.” He does not think this language is legal under the municipal authority the City
has for taxation. He could not find anything in Chapter 31 (Powers & Duties), Chapter 3 (Public Recreation &
Parks, or Chapter 5 (Taxation) of the state law saying we can tax registration fees. He does not think it is the
municipalities business to determine how much money a recreational lessee charges its participants in the
context of leasing parks or facilities from the City; many or most of these recreational groups do not pay
coaches. Registration fees are used for facility rentals, uniforms, equipment, referees/umpires, and association
fees. He said it sounds like the City is trying to go beyond the reasonable definition of fees and charges and
beyond the cost of use and maintenance of said facilities. He referenced RSA 335: B-1, which states, “said
town, city, county, or district may establish a system of reasonable charges therein.” A municipality does have
the authority to limit the use of a facility or enter into a contract. If past use was such that it caused additional
wear and tear and required additional maintenance, watering, and upkeep then the City ought to review its fee
schedule for those uses that may incur more than normal wear and tear through increased participation and
continual use.  He continued that the City currently charges the Challenger Soccer Camp and KHS Cross
Country Camp. He said this resolution clearly states this cost would be incurred by both non-profit and
commercial entities. He said it is not in the public’s interest to select lessees for administering these fees; it
should be posted and consistent for all, in which case the City would be collecting a lot more revenue from
things like the Cal Ripkin league.
 
Councilor Sutherland made a motion to strike the last sentence from Resolution R-2018-27 and amend it as R-
2018-27-A. There was no second and the motion failed.
 
Chair Manwaring asked where the resolution talks about taxes. Councilor Sutherland replied by reading the last
paragraph of the resolution, which can be found in the meeting packet. He said there are many clubs the City is
not collecting these fees from; he argues the City does not have the authority to collect those fees because they
are a tax.
 
Mr. Bohannon replied the last sentence of the resolution is about camps or “instructional recreational uses.”
Also, the City does not charge activities for ages 12 and under, so the Cal Ripkin leagues are not charged a fee.
Councilor Sutherland asked why, because they are providing instruction. Mr. Bohannon said it is not a
structured camp paying an instructor. This is specific to revenue generating camps. He said this guideline was
put in place because camps were making significant profit and the donations camps were giving the City did not
come close to covering the maintenance and labor.
 
Councilor Lamoureux asked the opinion of the City Attorney. The City Attorney said it was clear Councilor
Sutherland had done his research, which he asked him to share. There has been recent case law around
authorized taxes and he will review that and Councilor Sutherland’s research before the next Council meeting.
 
Chair Manwaring said Councilor Sutherland should wait and bring it up at the next Council meeting because so
far, he does not have the support of this Committee.



 
Councilor Sutherland said it is not about uses but about fees being paid to a coach and therefore the City is
trying to levee a tax on income. Mr. Bohannon replied he does not think we are taxing anyone. Councilor
Sutherland said they are looking to levee 20% of collected registration fees. Mr. Bohannon said that just covers
cost for maintenance, we are not charging them for field set-up or rental. Councilor Sutherland recommended
that the City has the authority to limit the use of a facility or enter into a contract if past use was such that it
caused additional wear and tear and required additional maintenance, watering, and upkeep. In such cases, he
said the City ought to review its fee schedule for those uses that may incur more than normal wear and tear
through increased participation and continual use. He does not think the last sentence of the resolution specifies
camps or profit vs. non-profit; he said it clearly states that it would include for profit or non-profit. He would
like to strike the last sentence because he thinks it is unclear, unfair, and illegal. He will bring it up with the City
Attorney and Council.
 
Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Filiault.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommends the adoption of
Resolution R-2018-25 Relating to Renaming of the Carpenter Street Field to the Patricia T. Russell Park.
 
Councilor Lamoureux made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Filiault.
 
On a vote of 4-1, the Municipal Services, Facilities & Infrastructure committee recommends the rescission of
Resolution R-2015-30 and the adoption of Resolution R-2018-27 Relating to the Use of City Parklands.
Councilor Sutherland was opposed.





CITY OF KEENE R-2015-30 

Fifteen 
In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and ................. .. ... ....... ... ... ... .. .... ... ................. .... .... .. ..... .. .. .... .. ........ .. ... .. .... .... ... .... . 

Relating to Use of City Park Lands 
A RE SOL tJTION ... • • • • • • • • • • , ·, • • • • • • • • • • ' • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •• • • • • • • • • • • • • r • • • • • • • ' • • • • • -• , • • • • • • • • • " " •. • • • • ~. • •• • • • •••• • .. . •.• • • • •• • • • • • • ' • • • • • .. • •• •• • • • • • • ••••• • " • • • • • • , • • • • • • • • ••• • • • • • ' 

Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

F.O 

WHEREAS: It is understood that while all parklands are available to the general public; there 
are uses for· portions of these parks that would result in exclusive availability for 
specific groups for periods of time through the issua11ce of a reservation at the 
discreti01i of the Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director; and 

WHEREAS: Any portion of any park not reserved for a group's exclusive use must be kept 
accessible t9 the gei1eral public dLJring that use; at1d 

WHEREAS: It will not be acceptable for 11ny group or individual i"eserving ati area to deny the 
general public the use of all paths, walks or roadways available that connect with 
an unreserved par'k area; and 

WHEREAS: City p;;irk lands are under the authority and control of the Parks, Rec;reation and 
Facilities Department in accordance with Chapter 2 "Parks, Recreation and 
Facilities;;' and 

WHEREAS: Central Square Common and Railroad Square are subject to the rules and 
regulations colltained in Resolution R-2015-29: Relating to Central Square and 
Railroad Square and Atticle XX! "Use of Central Square Common and Railroad 
Square" of Chapter 46, "Licenses and Permits." 

NOW THEREffORE BE IT RESOL, VED THAT 

The City Council agrees that charitable sol,icitation, educational, instructional recreational or 
recreiltional activities, whether nOl'l-'profit Cir con1mercia1, are acceptable uses for e}(clusive use 
determined by the Parks, Recreation and Cemeteries Director for portions of the AshuelotRiver 
Park, Carpenter Street Field; C::ou1t Street Stone Arch Bridge parklat1ds, Edgewood Avenue Park, 
Ellis Harrison Park, Hickey Desilets Park, Fuller Park, Keene Skate Park, Ladies Wildwood Park, 
Robin Hood Park, Watel' Street Basketbal I Courts and Wheelock Park. 

AND BE .IT FURTHER RESOC YEO that 11ecessary ch1,1rges for any reservations for ai1y 
permitted activities shafl be set by the Director of the Keene Parks, Recreation and Facilities 
Depa:itment to 1'etlect the City's expense for maintenance tor each event and to cover costs for 
wear and tear o.n City properly. In addition to such charges, fee based, instructional recreational 
uses shall pay the City of Keene twenty (20) percent of collected registrations. 

July 2, 2015 
A true copy; 

Attest 

City Clerk 
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CITY OF KEENE 
R-2018-27

In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and 
········· · ····· ··········· · ··· · · ···· · ········· · ···· · · · · · ···· · ····· ················· ····· · ·· · · · ··········· · ·· · · ···· · ··· · ·  

Eighteen 

A RESOLUTION 
·················· · ········· ·········· ··· ··················· ·················· · ···· · ······ ········ · ··· · ·· · · · · · · ·· ·· .. ... . ............... ........ . .. . . . . . . . . . . . . ..... . .. .  . 

Relating to Use of City Park Lands 

Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as foUows: 

PASSED 

WHEREAS: It is understood that while all parklands are available to the general public; there 
are uses for portions of these parks that would result in exclusive availability for 
specific groups for periods of time through the issuance of a reservation at the 
discretion of the Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director; and 

WHEREAS: Any portion of any park not reserved for a group's exclusive use must be kept 
accessible to the general public during that use; and 

WHEREAS: It will not be acceptable for any group or individual reserving an area to deny the 
general public the use. of all paths, walks or roadways available that connect with 
an unreserved park area; and 

WHEREAS: City park lands are under the authority and control of the Parks, Recreation and 
Facilities Department in accordance with Chapter 2 "Parks, Recreation and 
Facilities;" and 

WHEREAS: Central Square Common and Railroad Square are subject to the rules and 
regulations contained in Resolution R-2015-29: Relating to Central Square and 
Railroad Square and Article XXI "Use of Central Square Common and Railroad 
Square" of Chapter 46, "Licenses and Permits." 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT 

The City Council agrees that charitable solicitation, educational, instructional recreational or 
recreational activities, whether non-profit or commercial, are acceptable uses for exclusive use 
determined by the Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director for portions of the Ashuelot River 
Park, Church Street Park, Patricia T. Russell Park, Court Street Stone Arch Bridge parklands, 
Edgewood A venue Park, Ellis Harrison Park, Hickey Desilets Park, Fuller Park, Keene Skate 
Park, Ladies Wildwood Park, Robin Hood Park, Water Street Basketball Courts and Wheelock 
Park. 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that necessary charges for any reservations for any 
permitted activities shall be set by the Director of the Keene Parks, Recreation and Facilities 
Department to reflect the City's expense for maintenance for each event and to cover costs for 
wear and tear on City property. In addition to such charges, fee based, instructional recreational 
uses shall pay the City of Keene twenty (20) percent of collected registrations. 

Kendall W. Lane, Mayor 
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 9, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Steve Thornton, Finance Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: J.6.

SUBJECT: Relating to Fiscal Policies - FY 2018-2019

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2018-26 relating to fiscal policies, be introduced and  referred to the Finance, Organization,
and Personnel Committee for consideration, discussion, and a recommendation back to City Council

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-26

BACKGROUND:
One of the most elemental functions of municipal fiscal management is to establish policies to guide an
organization through both good and difficult times.
 
The City of Keene, like many municipalities, faces many fiscal challenges. Two of these are 1) the difficulty of
balancing local budget realities with decreased revenues, increased service demands and the costs of unfunded
state and federal mandates and 2) the cost of infrastructure and associated costs.  Fiscal policies establish
standards for fiscal management and decision making, and guidelines for monitoring and assessing fiscal
condition while addressing those challenges.
Additionally, bond rating agencies give a higher score to communities with clearly established policies, because
these agencies recognize the value measurable and enforceable policies lend to reduced investment risk.
 
R-2017-26, Relating to Fiscal Policies, was adopted by the City Council on September 7, 2017. Resolution R-
2018-26 advances proposed amendments to Part 2 – Financial Policies, Section 3 – Fees and Charges.
The proposed amendments, for the most part, are language and organization adjustments intended to clarify the
meaning and intention of the policy. The exception is the new language in Section 3 - Fees and Charges,
Subsection 2: Part C - Exceptions to Cost Recovery Standard for Fees and Charges, Item d. 
A Fiscal Policy Workshop is scheduled for July 17, 2018.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

July 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Beth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: J.7.

SUBJECT: In Appreciation of Robert S. Thornton Upon His Retirement

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council July 19, 2018.
Report filed into the record. Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2018-28 In Appreciation of
Robert S. Thornton Upon His Retirement.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2018-28 be adopted by the City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-28

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Thornton retires from the Finance Department August 9, 2018, with over 20 years of service.
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